HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, February 28, 2023.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 6:01 p.m. to discuss complaints against, and the possible discipline or dismissal of, a public officer or individual, pursuant to the provisions of G.L. c. 30A, §21(a)(1).  (Anticipated to be in executive session but may instead be public).
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


The Board will reconvene in Open Session.  

The Board will reconvene in Open Session at 6:59 p.m. 

Bruno announced that the Board held an Executive Session and Mr. Nessralla was not present.  At the conclusion of the Executive Session, it was voted to terminate Mr. Perry. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Public Hearing – Opting Out of Vote by Mail for Municipal Elections

Bruno opened the hearing and read the following: 

The Board of Selectmen will hold a public hearing on Tuesday, February 28, 2023, at 6:15 PM, it says in the Selectmen’s Meeting Room but it’s here in the Great Hall because of the attendance for the purpose to consider Opting Out of Vote by Mail for the Municipal Town Election.  Hearing will begin at 6:15 and continue until completion and will be conducted pursuant to the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws chapter 54, section 25b, a(1).  
Town Clerk Susan Lawless explained that this hearing is to decide whether our community would like to opt out of Vote by Mail for the local election.  Typically, these elections are low-interest and given the increase of unfunded mandates from the State, it would be a cost savings for the town to opt out.  She understands that the idea of voting by mail has become popular by many but feels that the town has made the changes necessary to support it.  Her office is currently a part-time office, and the vote by mail process is very labor intensive.  Many residents did not return their local election ballots that were sent along with their state ballots for the last election.   
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This Board will have to have a hearing every year in order to opt out, so if it is this Board’s decision not to have vote by mail this year, it isn’t to say that it can’t happen in future years.  Also, and most importantly, she wanted everyone to know that absentee voting will still be available as it always has been if you meet the following criteria:  you will be away from your city or town on election day; you have a religious belief that prevents you from voting at your polling location on election day; you have a disability that prevents you from voting at your polling location; you’re on active military duty; you are a U.S. citizen living outside the U.S.; you are requesting an emergency absentee ballot due to hospitalization; you are currently incarcerated for a reason other than a felony conviction.  You can apply for an absentee ballot by mail, email, or fax, as long as long as it has your physical signature on it.  

Bruno asked if this hearing was to take comments and make a decision on whether or not to opt out of vote by mail for this May’s election vote and that they will have to do it again next year if we want to do it next year and every year after that and Lawless said correct.  

Bruno opened the hearing up for comments. 

Frederick Corrigan - 7 Rosewood Drive 
Asked why we are looking just to opt this out for this particular year, what is the big expense here, what are we really talking about in dollars, or is it time.
Lawless said she did not have a dollar figure on what the cost would be because they have not had a situation where we just did it.  She further said we just had the local election but it was in conjunction with the state election and that was all put together so she really has no way to separate out what expenses would be because you’re talking about mailing ballots, getting ballots back unsigned, mailing them back out again, it’s more about the support staff in the office.  I have also asked the Finance Committee to increase that, increase the hours of the personnel.

Lawless said we are doing it this year because she just had five elections and still has not caught up with her regular day-to-day work from the five that we had.  It is a staffing issue.  

Corrigan understand staffing issue but he also has to look at the right to vote for our citizens, and coming from the Halifax Mobile Home Estates where there are 437 units there are a lot of people who do not drive that do not drive -  how would they get a ballot.  If there are not enough people to handle your paperwork maybe look at bringing in a couple of high school kids who can help with whatever needs to be done in getting mail-in ballots out.  He is sure that our Town Clerk is doing a fine job and is doing the very best she can on limited resources and limited personnel, but the cost of voting for our citizens doesn’t have a price tag.

Lawless said as she stated previously, anybody with a disability or a reason why they cannot get to the polls has the option of absentee ballot as they have in every election prior to this vote being passed.  

Selig asked Lawless if she was sending ballots out to every registered voter and she said yes.

Selig agrees with what Mr. Corrigan said about limiting people’s ability to vote but has also seen the Town Clerk’s office trying to handle that.  If there is a way, we can get creative to get voters to the poll he all for it and will help in any way he can and for anybody who has any sort of disability, we’ll get them a ballot as well, or if they’re not around that day that will get them a ballot as well.  So, there are options to help those people out.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to opt out of voting by mail for this coming election.  

Bruno said that that this vote will be an annual event and if it is clear in May that there is a problem, we just won’t do it again.  The Town Clerk is making a recommendation to us to follow a new change in the law and he thinks it is reasonable given the way she explained it.
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MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – July 12, 2022
            Regular Session – November 22, 2022
            Regular Session – February 8, 2023

AFFIRM WARRANTS & COMMITTMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:
	School Warrant
	#71
	$ 472,792.03 

	Payroll Warrant
	#72
	$ 421,776.44

	Vendor Warrant
	#73
	$   62,439.74

	Withholding Warrant
	#74
	$ 140,779.81

	Vendor Warrant
	#75
	$   32,566.44

	Vendor Warrant
	#76
	$   31,924.80

	Vendor Warrant
	#77
	$   39,928.91

	Vendor Warrant
	#78
	$   77,556.52

	Ambulance Commitment

2/6/23 - 2/12/23
	For
	$   

	Ambulance Commitment

2/13/23 – 2/19/23
	For
	$  


AFFIRM BILLS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Paul Procida (claim/HES/pipe burst) ………………….............

Cotti-Johnson (claim/HES/pipes burst) .………………………

T.E.C. Plumbing & Heating (claim/HES/pipes burst) …………
	$ 1,500.00

$ 1,809.50

$    843.54


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:
	Payroll Warrant
	#79
	$ 419,951.79 

	Vendor Warrant
	#80
	$   86,070.17

	Withholding Warrant
	#81
	$ 137,896.83


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............

Express Newspapers (ad/rescind vote by mail) .……………….
South Shore Resource & Advocacy Center (FY2023 contract) ..
William August, Esq. (legal/January) ….....................................

Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/January) ……………………...
	$   1,374.65
$        90.00
$   3,500.00
$      350.00
$ 17,354.29
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GENERAL DISCUSSIONS
Morse Brothers Update

Bruno stated that the inspection for today was cancelled due to the weather and has been postponed until later this week.  
Reappointments

Selig asked Bruno and Nessralla if they wanted to be part of the process on the yearly reappointments.  Bruno stated that we have people who want to stay on then they should reappoint them because they are volunteering.  He agrees with asking the Boards for input if they are a new member and then having the BoS have a meet & greet with them to get them on cameral so the audience knows who they are.  

Selig asked, “what if a member is not coming to meetings” is that something they should consider?  Bruno said maybe ask them why as they don’t want to discourage people from volunteering.  

Haddad suggested compiling a list and then ask the Bord members for input.  

CPTC Training for Regulatory Boards 

Haddad reached out to UMass Boston Collins Center to provide us with  a proposal to do training. Bruno personally thinks this should be a high priority as training is critical because the laws have changed and gotten complicated over the years.  
TATA & Howard Contract for WTP Engineering Upgrades 
Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve Amendment No. 2 for the Engineering Services at Richmond Park & YMCA Water Treatment Plants. 

Procedure for Received Talent Bank Forms

Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously adopted the following procedure for accepting Talent Bank forms: 
· Distribute to all members on the board/committee/commission.  

· Should the board/committee/commission want to discuss their offer to volunteer they should contact the applicant.

· If they want the applicant appointed, they are to recommend them to the Selectmen.

· If for any chance they cannot use their assistance at that time they are to contact them to let them know.

· Form should be kept on file with the board/committee/commission for a period of one (1) year. 
CDBG Application – Mobile Home Estates 

Haddad has been working with the State to draft an application unfortunately they are having issues with their online portals so he does not have a physical application in hand. His recommendation is that if the Board is supportive of it, they would vote to allow him to submit the application and then they would vote to accept it if the town is awarded it.  This would be $750,000 to the Mobile Home Park to remove tress that have been invasive.  We would add some administrative fees so the town could recoup some of our costs.  The Mobile Home Park would be a sub-grantee so they would oversee it.  Ultimately at the end of the day it is our project and we would have to oversee it,  because at the funding is the town’s responsibility.  Selig would like to see this happen if possible and knows it is extra work for Haddad but the residents of the park are one of the biggest tax contributors to the town. 
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Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously authorized the Town Administrator to submit the CDBG application on behalf of the Town for the Mobile home Park Estates.  
Opening of Special Town Meeting Warrant
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to open the Special Town Meeting Warrant for May 8, 2023 and close it on March 28, 2023. 
Ambulance Affiliation Agreement

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Ambulance Affiliation Agreement between Beth Israel Deaconess Hospital-Plymouth and the Town of Halifax.  

Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for August 2021 January 2023 in the amount of $86,308.80. 

Live Entertainment – Halifax Pride
approved Permit #2011-14 to Lori Costa for live entertainment on the Town Green on Saturday, June 17, 2023 from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Use of Town Green - Boy Scout Bottle Drive
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the request from Nicole Ciccone-Kendall to use the Town Hall Green on Saturday, April 22nd  from 8 a.m. to 1:00 p.m., for the Boy Scout Troop 39 bottle/food drive.  

Surplus Equipment – Holmes Public Library

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously declared 1 Dell Optiplex 3010 surplus.

Vacation Carryover - Building Maintenance Department

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the vacation carryover request from Thomas Schindler.  
Approval of OPM Request for Qualifications for Council on Aging 

Haddad said a team has been developed to discuss the CoA project.  There have been some advancements in engineering.  We need to come into compliance with Massachusetts  procurement law which requires an OPM on any project that costs over 1.5 million dollars and they will oversee the project from start to finish.  Haddad put together the procurement and it has a number of different criteria that other communities have utilized.  This sets us up in a trajectory to get us moving to get  plans finalized and hopefully into the construction phase.   
Bruno does not know why this has not been done but is happy Haddad is getting this together and is in favor of this.  

Gordan Andrews – 244 Elm Street

He said last year when the project was previously presented it came in at 1.1 million dollars so an OPM was not needed.  He asked where the money was coming from for the OPM because he will have to be paid before the project moves forward and money was not appropriated at Town Meeting for that purpose.  
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Haddad said a contract is not in place yet but there are various options we are looking at.  There was money earmarked from the state for economic development build.  The person does not get paid in full prior to having them on board.  As they administer services, we would pay them.  

Andrews stated that typically the OPM contract is 10% and right now the project is 3.6 million so it will cost 360,000. 

Darlene Regan, CoA Director, asked if we had someone in mind and will the funds from the state be utilized and Haddad said they have not determined the exact funding as there are options.  

Regan said that they have already spent a lot of money has been spent since 2011 on designing and trying to forward with the senior center so if we spend money to hire the OPM what will we gain from it and Haddad said we would be in compliance with procurement law that would allow us to move forward.  He said this is a good thing because we want someone who is certified, who is an engineer, who has references and has worked with DCAM.  These are high quality people and who will be our eyes and ears to make sure we are getting the best design suitable for us.  When the project gets under way the OPM will be here daily to make sure the project is being followed to plan if anything comes up, they will go to the contractor to provide solutions.  If we want to move forward with this project, we need an OPM.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the request for qualifications for an OPM for the Council on Aging project.  
RFP for Solar at Hemlock St. Landfill
Together Gerry Joy and Haddad reviewed the RFP and put together a timeline for the  proposal.  If approved at Town Meeting he will work with Jerry and hopefully get a vendor in the fall.  Selig said this is a great thing and Bruno was 100% on board.    
MBTA Action Plan

The town’s plan has been accepted and we are in compliance until December 31, 2024.  
Morse Brothers

Don MacNeil – 11 Thirteenth Avenue

He asked if we were going to wait until Morse Brothers starts trucking stuff out and Bruno said they are working on going to the site.  MacNeil then said that the town by laws superseded the states and is asking the Board to act in good faith.  

Training for Boards & Committees

Bruno wants to make sure that they provide the appointees with as much training as possible.  Haddad has been in touch with the Attorney’s Generals office to get a few dates on training.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:59 p.m. to consider strategy with respect to litigation in Gordon Andrews v. Halifax ZBA, et al., Appeals Court No. 2020-P-1003; Gordon Andrews v. Halifax ZBA, et al., Land Court No. 20 MISC 000372; and Gordon Andrews v. Halifax ZBA, et al., Superior Court No. 2083CV000256, if the Chair declares that an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the public body.
Contract Negotiation Strategy Meeting
Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Patrol Officers, Sergeants & Wage and Personnel
As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
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Fire Chief Contract
To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.
Counsel from KP Law will be present in Executive Session. 
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


--------------

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:45 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:45 p.m.

-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 
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